
HOMELAND DEFENSE/ 
NEIGHBORHOOD IMPROVEMENT 

BOND OVERSIGHT BOARD 
AGENDA 

 
 4/22/14 – 6:00 P.M.  
 CITY OF MIAMI  

 CITY HALL CHAMBERS   
 3500 PAN AMERICAN DRIVE 
 MIAMI, FLORIDA 33133 

 
 

I. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE MEETING OF JANUARY 28, 2014 

II. NEW ITEMS: 

1. Defense and Security Equipment Acquisition – Additional Funding for Fire Apparatus 

   Defense and Security Equipment Acquisition – Additional Services Completed 

2. Secoffee Street Speed Tables 

3. East Flagami Roadway Improvements – Construction Services 

 East Flagami Roadway Improvements – Design Services Completed 

III. OLD BUSINESS / FOR INFORMATIONAL ONLY: 

 Discussion on Environmental Remediation Funding 

IV. ADDITIONAL ITEMS: 

V. CHAIRMAN OPEN AGENDA: 



HOMELAND DEFENSE/ 
NEIGHBORHOOD IMPROVEMENT 

BOND OVERSIGHT BOARD 
MINUTES 

 
 1/28/14 – 6:06 P.M.  
 CITY OF MIAMI  

 CITY HALL CHAMBERS   
 3500 PAN AMERICAN DRIVE 
 MIAMI, FLORIDA 33133 

 
 

The meeting was called to order at 6:06 p.m., with the following members found to be  
 
Present: Ola Aluko (Entered meeting at 6:10 p.m.) 

Eileen Broton (Vice Chair) 
John Cunill 
David Freedman 
Henry Goa 
Ricardo Lambert 
Robert Powers 
Jose Solares (Chairman)  

 
Absent: Nelson V. Alvarado 
  David Berley 
  Guillermo Martin 
  Maria (Beba) Sardina-Mann 
  Albena Sumner 
 
ALSO 
PRESENT City Attorney’s Office:  Assistant Attorney Brian Dombrowski 
 
  CIP Department:   Jeovanny Rodriguez, Assistant Director 
 
  City Clerk’s Office:   Evangeline Kilpatrick, Transcriber 
 
  Board Liaison:   Marcia Lopez 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



I. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE MEETING OF AUGUST 27, 2013 

HD/NIB MOTION 14-01 
 
A MOTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 27, 2013 MEETING OF  
THE HOMELAND DEFENSE/NEIGHBORHOOD IMPROVEMENT BOND OVERSIGHT 
BOARD. 
 
MOVED:  Robert Powers 
SECONDED:  Ricardo Lambert 
ABSENT:  N. Alvarado; D. Berley; G. Martin; M. Sardina-Mann; A. Sumner 
AYE:   O. Aluko; E. Broton; J. Cunill; D. Freedman; H. Goa; R. Lambert;  
   R. Powers; J. Solares 
 
Note for the Record:  The motion passed unanimously, 8-0 
 

II. OLD BUSINESS: 
1. Introduction of New Board Member Nominated By Commissioner Wifredo “Willy” Gort 

 Guillermo Martin  

III. NEW ITEMS:  
1. Citywide Park Equipment & Site Improvements at Duarte Park Playground Lighting – 

Construction Services-- 
NAME OF PROJECT:  CITYWIDE PARK EQUIPMENT & SITE IMPROVEMENTS AT 
DUARTE PARK PLAYGROUND LIGHTING – CONSTRUCTION SERVICES 
CIP/PROJECT NUMBER: B-30541D
TOTAL DOLLAR AMOUNT: $56,317; of which $31,000 is Homeland Defense funds (other 
funds: $150,000 Contribution from General Funds 2007 & Future and $1,741,439 Impact Fees) 
 
SOURCE OF FUNDS: Homeland Defense Bond Series 3 – Neighborhood Park Improvements, 
Impact Fees and Contribution from General Fund 2007 and Future 
 
DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT: The scope consists of installing a site lighting system to 
illuminate the 
playground._____________________________________________________________________
____ 

 
Presentation by Jeovanny Rodriguez.  Scope consists of installation of a lighting system to 
illuminate the playground.  The project is estimated at $56,000, out of which $31,000 is from 
HD funds.   
 
Board Member Lambert requested that the board be provided with the master plan for the park 
in terms of lighting and potentially saving money. 
 
Chair Solares requested that the board be provided an itemized list for this project. 
 

 
 
 



HD/NIB MOTION 14-02 
 
A MOTION TO APPROVE FUNDING OF THE CITYWIDE PARK EQUIPMENT & SITE 
IMPROVEMENTS AT DUARTE PARK PLAYGROUND LIGHTING -- CONSTRUCTION 
SERVICES. 
 
MOVED:  Vice Chair Eileen Broton 
SECONDED:  Ricardo Lambert 
ABSENT:  N. Alvarado; D. Berley; G. Martin; M. Sardina-Mann; A. Sumner 
AYE:   O. Aluko; E. Broton; J. Cunill; D. Freedman; H. Goa; R. Lambert 
   R. Powers; J. Solares 
 
Note for the Record:  The motion passed unanimously, 8-0 

  
 

IV. PROJECT UPDATES: 
1. Duarte Park Building Renovations, Splash Park and Sign Construction Services – Completed:  

Presentation by Jeovanny Rodriguez.  Scope of project is the expansion of the recreational 
building; including the demolition of a terrace and a construction of an 800 square feet addition 
for the multi-purpose room; including update to electrical system; the renovation of the existing 
building; new park manager’s office and new lighting for the new facilities.  Total project scope 
of the total allocated funds for the project: $1,321,797, out of which $752,797 were HD 
(Homeland Defense) funds.  Total project cost: $1,268,834.  Total savings: $43,963. 
 

2. West End Park New Community Building: Presentation by Jeovanny Rodriguez.  This project 
is 90 percent designed, currently in the dry run process for permitting.  Scope of project is 
demolition of existing community building and construction of the new 10,800 square feet 
community building.  The new building would include multi-purpose room, fitness room, activity 
rooms, computer room, break rooms, male and female restrooms, a covered terrace and 
picnic area.  Total estimated cost: $3,878,537, out of which $1,980,521 are HD funds.  This is 
a project that is going to be conventional bid; expect to be ready for advertisement by end of 
March 2014 and start construction in August 2014. 

 
 

3. Bryan Park Tennis/Community Center – Design Services.  Presentation by Jeovanny 
Rodriguez.  The scope of this project is the demolition of 600 square feet comfort station and 
construction of new 1,500 square feet community building and upgrade FPL services to the 
park.  Total cost estimate: $871,611, out of which $852,128 is HD funds.  This project is 90 
percent complete in design; currently in dry run process for permitting.  Project is expected to 
be advertised at the end of March 2014 with estimated construction start of August 2014. 
 
Board Member Lambert stated that he and the community have always had a concern about 
the placement based on the rendering; there has always been an issue each time they see a 
rendering of where the project is going, the feeling is that it’s always encroaching into the 
green space too much.  He further suggested the community may be okay with the present 
placement because this is preserving the green space, but from the rendering in the update, it 
looks different.  Board Member Lambert suggested that the site plan and the rendering do not 



match, but as long as the project is proceeding as reflected in the site plan, he concurs with 
the site plan, but that is not what was in the update provided to the board. 
 
Mr. Rodriguez expressed his understanding of the community’s concern, and he is aware that 
this issue was discussed by the board at a previous meeting.  He stated from his department’s 
perspective, there was a discussion had with the Parks director who suggested the location 
was better, and further stated there would be a further community discussion concerning this 
matter, but Mr. Rodriguez was unsure whether such a community discussion ever took place.  
Mr. Rodriguez further stated he would like to continue and finalize the permitting process; that 
it is always easier to revise the permit and move back the building, but in the meantime, he will 
look into cost for the redesign which is just basically the site plan with some modifications to 
the utility, and before construction is started, he will approach the community and the board to 
ensure that some type of compromise is reached; that if it becomes necessary, he can go 
back and amend the contract, amend the redesign. 
 
Board Member Powers reminded the board that this conversation was taken up about five 
years ago or longer about the fact that the acre to one side would remain undisturbed, and 
that if they were going to have to move anything, they would move the playground to put in 
more tennis courts; that they would never touch the other half of the property that has nothing 
on it.  He further stated he has in his possession 500 signatures of the people who directly 
surround the park, saying that that is precisely what they wanted to occur and the fact that 
they did not need a 2,000 square foot space as far as a community center. 
 
Vice Chair Broton inquired as to whether Mr. Rodriguez would be revisiting with the 
community to ensure that the way the project is moving forward  is what the community wants.  
Mr. Rodriguez replied that the site plan will be distributed through the community and from 
what he understands and from comments presently made, the board concurs with the current 
site plan. 
 
Board Member Lambert commented that the last time this issue was discussed in detail, the 
present site plan looks like it is in accord with what was discussed, but the rendering looked 
“iffy,” and that is why Board Member Lambert asked for some clarification this evening; that as 
long as the project of moving forward according to the present site plan, he feels that his 
concerns plenty of the people that surround the neighborhood’s concerns “will be okay.”  He 
further stated that there are many members of the community still debate whether or not they 
needed a building so large, but the placement of the building has been at different times on 
different locations on the site plan; however, what was presented this evening as the current 
site plan, he is in agreement with the current site plan. 
 

4. Hadley Park New Youth Center – Design Services--Presentation by Jeovanny Rodriguez.  
This project is 100 percent designed and permitted.  The project has been advertised for 
construction.  It’s recently been funded.  Scope of project is a 23,000 square-foot gymnasium.  
The building would include indoor basketball court, exercise room, adjacent lockers and 
restrooms, classrooms, meeting rooms, computer rooms, office space and storage, building 
lobby reception area and will interconnect with new covered drop-off area that will abut the 
cultural plaza.  Estimated construction cost: $6,535,777, out of which $1,591,297 is HD funds.  
Negotiations are currently taking place with the low bidder to try to finalize the contract.  The 



reason for the present negotiations with the low bidder is because it has been so long since 
advertising took place -- more than 120 days since the bids were due and low bidder needs to 
accept the low price before moving forward.  The project is expected to begin construction 
relatively soon. 
 
Board Member Goa expressed his concern about whether the project would include a circular 
driveway done at the senior building, not just a covered drop-off area.  Board Member Goa 
specifically requested that the plans clearly indicate a circular driveway; not just a covered 
drop-off area. 
 
Mr. Rodriguez assured Board Member Goa that the current site plan does include a circular 
driveway as well as a covered drop-off area. 
 
Board Member Aluko that the CIP Department provide the board members with the most 
recent site plan and floor plans for this project; that the board needs a complete master plan.  
Board Member inquired as to what the amount of the lowest bidder of this project was.   
 
Mr. Rodriguez stated that the amount of the lowest bidder was $5,961,616 but that’s not the 
final number for the project because it does not include all of the bid alternatives. 
 
Board Member Aluko requested that the final negotiated price be provided to the board once 
that price is determined. 
 
Chair Solares reminded the board that this project has already been approved by the City 
Commission. 

 
     

V. ADDITIONAL ITEMS: 
 2013 Annual Report:  The annual report is scheduled to come before the 

Commission in March 2014, to be presented  by Chair Solares.  Board Member 
Powers offered to attend the March 2014 City Commission with Chair Solares. 

 
 Remediation in Some of the City’s Parks:  Mr. Rodriguez informed the board that he 

would be coming back on the next meeting or relatively soon with several requests to 
utilize some of the HD funds available to continue with some of the park 
contamination and the actual remediation that will have to be engaged in some of the 
City’s parks.  Mr. Rodriguez further stated that he consulted with the City Attorney’s 
Office to ensure that type of use is consistent with the funds, and he was told that it 
is.   

 
Bond counsel confirmed that he approved the use of the funding for remediation in 
the City’s parks.  Bond counsel stated, “We’ve looked into it, and that is an 
acceptable use for the funds.” 
 
Mr. Rodriguez stated he is in the process now of trying to finalize some of those cost 
estimates for some of the affected parks and he hopes to have all the information 



ready, hopefully for the next meeting so he can present it to the board for review and 
approval. 

 
 Seawall for Manatee Park.  Board Member Powers requested an update on  the 

status of the seawall for Manatee Park including what monies will come from the HD 
fund regarding this project.  Mr. Rodriguez indicated this project was recently 
approved for phase two, which is the construction phase; that he is still in the 
process of finalizing the permits for this project. 
 

VI. CHAIRMAN OPEN AGENDA: 

Vice Chair Broton requested a financial report be provided to the board which should 
include the status of all projects and available funding. 
 
 

The meeting adjourned at 6:50 p.m. 
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